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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a virtual Meeting of the Parish Council

         Held on Wednesday 28th October 2020 at 7.00pm using Zoom
1. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Wyatt, Cllr Mrs Richards, Cllr Ms Farrington, Cllrs Butcher and Lister, and Mrs S Wood (Clerk). Apologies were received from Cllr Hutchinson (prior commitment).  Two members of the public were present.
  2.    Declarations of Interest
There were no Declarations of Interest.
3. Planning
3.1 Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda
3.1.1 20/01409/AS  35 Sandyhurst Lane, Ashford
Variation to condition 4 on planning permission 18/01466/AS (Single storey outbuilding for a mixed use for domestic use and use as an office for the householder's profession of accountancy) to allow 4 members of staff, not being part of the main household, to be employed in the approved building
The outbuilding was intended for part home and part office use.  The business is expanding and the application seeks to remove the condition limiting members of staff to 2.  The condition was put in place to control the intensity of office use on the site.

Concerns were expressed re road access and parking, which would have to accommodate 4 office plus home cars.

Office size is insufficient for the proposed number of staff, particularly with regard to the need for social distancing. 
If office staff numbers increase there will be a need to comply with disability access and provide a disabled lavatory.  
Expansion of a local business is welcomed, but the removal of the condition will result in a change of use from mixed residential to commercial.  This would be counter to the residential character of Sandyhurst Lane. The planning officer noted in the assessment of the original application that the surrounding residential amenity could be maintained because the intended use of the building for low intensity business activity; this was confirmed by the condition.  
A direct application for change of use should have been submitted.

The meeting was suspended to allow a member of the public to speak.

Concerns were expressed re road safety:  the lane is narrow with no footpath.  The application will result in a change of use and give rise to a commercial property.

The meeting was reconvened.

It was proposed that an objection be made to the application, with reasons.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council objects to the application; it would result in a change of character from residential to business use with a concomitant increase in traffic and parking.           ACTION  SW
3.2  Matters arising on other planning applications

3.2.1   Alleged breach of planning at Elvy Cottage 17/00319/AS (CO/20/00200)
 Complaints were passed to Planning Enforcement that the works at Elvy Cottage were not in accord with planning permission 17/00319/AS.  A Contravention Order was raised (CO/20/00200) and the case officer has informed the Parish Council that she is in contact with the developer and will notify the Parish Council of any progress. 
The meeting was suspended to allow a member of the public to speak.

The Parish Council was informed that an initial complaint was made to the Borough Council on 9th September that the building is a departure from the agreed planning permission. The building resembles a Tudor-style property rather than the 3-bay garage; work has recently ceased.  There are suggestions that the occupier of the cottage will move into the new build and apply for retrospective planning permission.
Concerns were expressed at a loss of privacy to neighbouring properties and it was noted that the building is in the AONB, and in the curtilage of a listed building.
The meeting was reconvened.

The Chairman advised that the report from the case officer is awaited.  If it is required that the building be taken back to its original form there would be no Parish Council involvement. If, however, a retrospective application is made then it will go out for consultation.
Cllr Mrs Wyatt noted that a similar application for retrospective planning permission was refused, which may guide the officer’s decision.

The building is visible from the road and from neighbouring properties.  Use of the building and its appearance differ from the planning permission.

The Parish Council will monitor the situation and ask for an update from the case officer (copy to the ward member).                                                                                                                      ACTION  SW
4. Parish Council response to the Regulation 15 Boughton Aluph and Eastwell Neighbourhood Plan
The Chairman advised that this is the final version of the Neighbourhood Plan (NP) before it is submitted to the Planning Inspector, after which it will go to a local referendum.  If approved the NP becomes an attachment to the Local Plan, adding detail of the Boughton Aluph and Eastwell (BA&E) area that would be helpful and relevant to planning decisions.
It was proposed that the Parish Council responds that it looks forward to joint working with BA&E Parish Council on common policy areas; co-operation with adjoining parishes should also be included.

It was noted that Westwell Parish Council and BA&E Parish Council have a common interest in Sandyhurst Lane and its rural character, traffic management and shared use of Sandyhurst Lane, the lack of footways, Eureka Park.  The latter is shared with Westwell Parish Council, BA&E Parish Council, and Kennington Community Council; all 3 parishes should continue to co-operate with the developers (DHA Planning and Quadrant).
There is a need to work together to increase and enhance biodiversity in the area, eg maintenance of hedges or achieving SSSI designation for Tile Lodge Wood.

The Chairman will draft the Parish Council’s response using the points discussed, and circulate to councillors.  The Clerk will submit the agreed response.                                            ACTION  CD / SW
Resolved:

That the Parish Council supports the Boughton Aluph and Eastwell Neighbourhood Plan, which affords an opportunity for the Parish Councils to work together and enhance the area.
5. South East Water charges for cemetery water supply connection
The quotation from South East Water for connection to the main and installation of a meter was tabled.  The Parish Council will have to engage its own contractor to lay in the standpipe and pipework from the cemetery to the main, which will incur additional costs; the works will have to be inspected and signed off by South East Water.  It was noted that there is local precedent for negotiating down the South East Water price.  
There is a nearby water supply to properties bordering the cemetery, could the Parish Council make use of this, eg using a hosepipe meter?  The Clerk to contact the occupiers of Broadstone Cottage.                                                                                                                                         ACTION  SW
6. Ratification of the Parish Council’s endorsement of the KALC Ashford Area Committee’s response to planning consultations
6.1 MHCLG proposals to revise housebuilding targets for planning authorities
6.2 Planning for the future

Resolved:

That the Parish Council ratifies its endorsement of the KALC Ashford Area Committee’s response to the planning consultations on revision of housebuilding targets and planning for the future.

7. Ownership of land south and east of the playing field

The land is outside the land defined on the Title Deeds of the playing field and owned by the Horne family.  Contrary to anecdotal evidence there does not appear to be a covenant relating to the land on Gold Hill (a ransom strip); if there were such a covenant it would be on the Title Deeds.
The land is currently unregistered and should be registered by the Horne family before the proposed transfer to the Parish Council.  If acquisition were at no cost to the Parish Council this could be set against the cost of tree works.

The Title Deeds will be examined, after which the Hornes will be contacted re next steps.  They have indicated that they have no objection to the proposed pedestrian access to the playing field on Westwell Lane, but this has not yet been put in writing.

The Deeds to be passed to Cllr Butcher and the transfer added to the works to which the Parish Council is committed.                                                                                                         ACTION  SW / RB
8. Cllr Simkins’ offer to meet the costs of a civil engineer’s drawings for parish highway improvements and next steps

The following works are needed:  30mph signs painted on the roadway in Sandyhurst Lane, village gates at the entrance to Westwell village, eg near the sewage works, and SLOW painted if permitted.  

A traffic engineer will be asked to draw up the proposals, the Clerk to ask KCC Highways for recommendations and contact Nicole Unthank for the grant application form.  It is unknown if the grant could be paid in arrears.                                                                                          ACTION  SW     

 As the works are needed to improve safety, the start of winter reinforces the need for pedestrians to ensure that they are visible when light levels are low and will be placed in the Eye and on social media.  A sample statement will be sourced from a road safety website by the Vice-chairman.                                                                                                                         ACTION  CB                                                             
9. Ratification of the Parish Council’s response to the Sevington Inland Border Facility consultation 
To be circulated by the Chairman.  Deferred until the next meeting.                                 ACTION  CD
10. Items for next Parish Council meeting
Date of next meeting
Monday 2nd November 2020 via Zoom.
The meeting closed at 8.20pm.[image: image1.jpg]



Parish Council Minutes (planning meeting)   28th October 2020

